
Board of Education 
Newtown, Connecticut 

 
Minutes of the Board of Education meeting on September 2, 2014 at 7:00 p.m. in the Reed 
Intermediate School library.   
          

K. Alexander, Chair     J. Erardi 
L. Roche, Vice Chair     L. Gejda        

 K. Hamilton, Secretary   R. Bienkowski 
D. Leidlein (absent)    5  Staff 
J. Vouros               12  Public 
D. Freedman           2  Press 

 M. Ku 
Item 1 – Call to Order  
MOTION: Mr. Freedman moved that the Board of Education add a student request to executive 
session.  Mrs. Ku seconded.  Motion passes unanimously. 
MOTION: Mr. Freedman moved that the Board of Education go into executive session to 
discuss pending litigation, negotiations and a student request and invited Dr. Erardi and  
Dr. Gejda.  Ms. Hamilton seconded.  Motion passes unanimously. 
 
Item 2 – Executive Session 
Item 3 – Public Session/Pledge of Allegiance 
Item 4 – Consent Agenda  
MOTION: Mrs. Ku moved that the Board of Education approve the consent agenda which 
includes the removal of Dr. Janet Robinson and the addition of Dr. Joseph V. Erardi, Jr. as 
signer on Newtown Savings Banks accounts for the Newtown Board of Education custodial, flex 
plan and cafeteria accounts, and also approve Joanna Barry as high school freshman girls 
soccer coach, Chris Hoagland as volunteer boys soccer coach, and the correspondence report.  
Mr. Vouros seconded. 
Ms. Hamilton requested that the custodial accounts be removed and asked Mr. Bienkowski for 
an explanation of that account.   

Motion passes unanimously. 
MOTION: Ms. Hamilton moved to add an agenda item to discuss the custodial account.   
Mrs. Ku seconded.  Motion passes unanimously. 
 
Item 5 – Public Participation 
Item 6 – Reports 
Chair Report: Mr. Alexander thanked everyone for attending the convocation.  He attended the 
charter revisions meeting and there were no questions for the Board of Education at that time.    
He thanked Ms. Hamilton for her CIP presentation to the Board of Finance and stated that  
Mrs. Ku would be the Board representative for the Space Needs Committee.  He requested that 
subcommittee members notify the Board when meetings will be held and also send minutes. 
 
Ms. Hamilton said that part of the charge for the CIP/Facilities/Finance Committee is to review 
space needs and she wondered why they were not asked to participate on the Space Needs 
Committee.   
Mr. Alexander said that Pat Llodra asked for a member and he chose Mrs. Ku. 
Ms. Hamilton didn’t understand that because all of their work feeds into that process and 
concerned that she or Mr. Freedman weren’t involved.   
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Mrs. Roche felt the same.  It’s a natural progression for Ms. Hamilton to be part of the Space 
Needs Committee.  Now she has to attend those meetings also which is not fair.   
 
Superintendent’s Report: 
Dr. Erardi said the enrollment study by Milone and MacBroom was nearly complete.  Trend, 
housing and demographic analysis have been completed and he is confident a draft will be 
ready on or before October 1.   
The joint facility study will be done with groups and they are waiting for our enrollment study for 
the second meeting in October. 
A Community Forum will be held on September 18 at 7 PM in the high school lecture hall.  The 
topic is what must take place this school year for your child to have her/his absolute best school 
year.   
He is very pleased with the progress of the Climate and Culture Committee.  A survey will be 
sent to staff this month.  
He thanked the five high school students taping the meeting. 
 
Committee Reports: 
Mrs. Ku said the Security Committee met August 20 and the emergency manuals have been 
submitted to the state.  The threat assessment protocol was also presented. 
 
Ms. Hamilton thanked everyone for their support at presentation of the CIP to the Board of 
Finance.  They will make their decisions at the next meeting. 
 
Item 7 – Old Business 
Kaestle Boos Presentation on Proposed High School Auditorium Renovations: 
Chuck Boos presented the project which is expected to cost $3,000,589.  The reimbursement 
from the state will be $500,000 to $1M.   
Mr. Vouros asked if the auditorium work was considered when the high school was renovated. 
Ms. Hamilton said at that time the first referendum didn’t pass.  For the second referendum we 
got it down to just the addition.  We were told the auditorium wasn’t reimbursable. 
Mr. Boos said there are sections of the project which should be reimbursable.  ADA is definitely 
reimbursable. 
 
Mr. Freedman was concerned that in a couple of years changing ADA requirements will cause 
us to need additional funds to meet those changes. 
Mr. Boos said the curve has flattened out considerably so he doesn’t see many changes.  If 
anything there might be very small improvements. 
Mr. Bienkowski said the reimbursement rate is 36.79%.   
 
Mr. Vouros asked what triggered this ADA compliance now.   
Mr. Boos said he did a study and determined we were not complying with the code.   
 
Mrs. Roche asked if we had to make the ADA improvements. 
Mr. Boos said we did because it’s a violation of the law.  A local inspecting official would advise 
that updates should be done.  Also, applying for state grant money will require that you are in 
compliance.   
 
Ms. Hamilton said the entire amount has to be approved by the Town fiscal authority.  We 
should do these studies two years before we want the project started.   
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Newtown School Based Health Clinic Update: 
Dr. Erardi thanked the Board members for spending time looking at this project.  It will be an 
action item at the September 16 meeting. 
Ms. Hamilton asked about insurance for the students and how the visit is paid if they have no 
coverage and also questioned the liability to the school district.   
 
Melanie Bonjour stated that regarding insurance, any student that has a signed parental 
permission form can use the service.  Ability to pay is considered.  If there is no insurance we 
write the services off.  Uninsured students are covered under the grant.  Specialty care is 
referred out.  Regarding liability, this is covered by malpractice insurance and doctors are 
covered also.  These clinics are licensed as outpatient facilities.     
 
Mr. Freedman asked if there were any demographic studies about the number of uninsured 
children in that age group. 
Anne Dalton said she could get those numbers.  Newtown has a fairly low percentage of 
uninsured.   
 
Mr. Freedman requested that information for the Board.  He also asked about the cost for 
renovation of the area and if we absorbed those costs. 
Dr. Erardi said the only costs for the Board annually are the soft costs for heat and electricity.  
The room selected is a great space. 
 
Dr. Draper said the nurse practitioner would be in contact with the physician and if the child is 
contagious they would probably go home. 
Mrs. Dalton said the direct treatment means the child starts on an antibiotic at that time which 
would be sooner than going to their doctor. 
 
Mr. Vouros asked how this would affect the pediatricians in town possibly taking business away 
from their offices. 
Dr. Draper stated that in Danbury they received approval from the whole Department of 
Pediatrics.  The physicians in the community are in favor of it.   
 
Sandy Hook Update: 
Dr. Erardi said that September 10 he will be co-facilitating a meeting with Mrs. Llodra with the 
neighbors to inform them of phases of the project.  He was impressed by everyone involved 
including the Public Building and Site Commission work on the project.  He believes it will come 
in under budget and on time.  The meeting is in the Booth Library at 7 PM. 
 
K-4 Class Size: 
Dr. Erardi said when the Board agreed to add a full time paraeducator for third grade at Head 
O’Meadow School the class size was 25, 25 and 25.  The Education Connection grant was 
awarded last week which will fund a counselor at each elementary school.  This will take care of 
their social and emotional needs.  Ms. Gasparine was offering this position today to someone 
who is a certified teacher.  Since August 19, one additional third grade student enrolled at Head 
O’Meadow School so there is one class with 26 students.   
 
Mr. Vouros asked how these counselors would be used in conjunction with teachers in grade 
three at Head O’Meadow School.  
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Dr. Erardi said Mrs. Gasparine met with cohort of third grade teachers on how to use this 
paraeducator.  Regarding the counselor at Head O’Meadow, there will be a developmental 
guidance program in each classroom.  Potentially the two counselors we lost from the 
Department of Education grant will be returning.  The four counselors will be Education 
Connection employees. 
 
Ms. Hamilton asked what kinds of resources were available to parents who believe their children 
in these classes are struggling.  She’s been hearing they are normal classroom issues, not 
mental health issues. 
 
Dr. Erardi said a briefing by the counselor will be focused on grade three.  Any parent who has a 
question or concern should first call the teacher who has the best handle on those students.  As 
we look to develop a mentoring program we also have high school students who are available to 
help.   
 
Item 8 – New Business 
Back to School Information: 
Dr. Erardi spoke about the convocation, staff hiring and existing vacancies, transportation, 
teaching and learning, the NFT and BOE climate and culture partnership and safety and 
security.  He thanked the local and Monroe police departments and Mark Pompano for all they 
have done for security and safety.  We will continue with emergency drills in two months. 
Mrs. Roche thanked Dr. Erardi for all he has done in setting the tone for our district.   
 
MOTION: Mrs. Ku moved to approve the minutes of August 19, 2014.  Mr. Vouros seconded.  
Ms. Hamilton clarified a statement by Mr. Faiella on the bottom of page 4.  Mr. Vouros 
seconded.  Vote: 4 ayes 2 abstained (Mrs. Roche, Mr. Freedman) 
 
Ms. Hamilton asked what the custodial account was used for. 
Mr. Bienkowski said we use that account to deposit funds from outside use of our schools.  It is 
basically a reimbursement for payroll accounts.  This account was also used to pay Kaestle 
Boos.  We need two signatures on each check.  Motion passes unanimously. 
 
Item 9 – Public Participation 
MOTION: Mr. Freedman moved to adjourned.  Mr. Vouros seconded.  Motion passes 
unanimously. 
 
Item 10 – Adjournment 
The meeting adjourned at 8:45 p.m. 
 
       Respectfully submitted: 
 
 
 
       _________________________________ 
                Kathy Hamilton 
         Secretary 
 
 
 






























































	9-2-14 minutes.final
	att.1

